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13th January 2006

Dear Sir / Madam, 

SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING ADVICE ON THE PROVISION OF SERVICE AND AMENITY INFRASTRUCTURE RELATED TO NEW DEVELOPMENT IN WOKINGHAM DISTRICT

I refer to the above interim Supplementary Planning Advice (SPA) document which I understand is currently out for consultation. It is of great concern to the Home Builders Federation (HBF) that such a document is being produced as it would appear to have no formal status under the provisions of the 2004 Planning and Compulsory Purchase Act. There is no scope under the new planning system for local authorities to produce “Supplementary Planning Advice”. Or rather, while local authorities can do whatever they want in so far as the preparation of planning policy is concerned, only planning policy which has been prepared in accordance with the regulations and Government guidance can carry any weight for the day to day determination of planning applications. 

This “Supplementary Planning Advice” note does not comply with the regulations or Government guidance and so can not be considered to carry any weight as a material planning consideration.

HBF is particularly concerned at the apparent change of approach by the council in deciding to prepare this interim policy advice note as it is inconsistent with commitments made in the Local Development Scheme only a matter of months ago. The LDS only came into effect on 1st April 2005 yet it is already being changed. This does not bode well for public confidence in the operation of the new planning system in Wokingham.

It is a requirement of the new Local Development Framework (LDF) process that local authorities should prepare a ‘project plan’ setting out what documents are to be produced over the forthcoming three years. This project plan is the Local Development Scheme (LDS).

The purpose of the LDS is to inform stakeholders as to what they are likely to be consulted on, to allow the front loading of the process and to foster community engagement. All of these are key aspects of the new LDF process.

There is no mention of the production of the SPA in the LDS. Indeed, whilst the LDS commits to the production of a formal Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) on planning obligations this is not scheduled to commence until September 2006 with adoption not until November 2007. That is the programme which stakeholders who read the LDS were working to. This publication is a bolt out of the blue in the context of the LDS. Indeed, to quote the adopted LDS, the council gave consideration to the earlier publication of SPD on Planning Obligations. However, the council’s stated position in the LDS is that:

“to progress work before the publication of final Government guidance could result in abortive work at a time when resources are limited”.

This begs the question of why, despite limited resources, the council subsequently gone on to waste scarce resources producing a policy paper which has no status. While Government guidance has been finalised by virtue of the publication of Circular 5/2005 on 18th July 2005 this left the previous guidance in Circular 1/97 largely unchanged and there remains great uncertainty over the Government’s position on the Planning Gain Supplement and other ways of funding the infrastructure necessary to facilitate the release of land for development. 

If the council wishes to proceed down this SPA route then, at the very least, it will have to revise its LDS to inform stakeholders that it has changed its programme. And it cannot adopt the SPA until such a time as the Secretary of State approves the adoption of the revised LDS. The question is whether the Government Office will sanction the adoption of an LDS which proposes the use of non-statutory mechanisms as a way of engaging with the stakeholders on important matters such as planning obligations. In view of the regulations set out above and whole emphasis in Government guidance on clarity, transparency, public accountability and robustness of evidence in justification of planning policy, this has to be doubtful to say the least.

The other concern is, in view of the apparently limited resources referred to above, what effect is the production of this non-statutory SPA having on the production of more urgent and more important aspects of the LDF set out in the LDS. Wokingham is an authority which has been extremely poor at delivering its housing requirements in recent years. A responsible authority would be setting about addressing this issue rather than worrying about extracting the maximum financial contribution from development it does allow to proceed in the area of its jurisdiction.

There is little point HBF going into detail on the many aspects of the SPA to which we object as the document can have no formal status and is fundamentally “unsound” in the context of the tests of soundness set out in PPS12. As is the process by which it is being prepared. Since the document would carry no weight, nor would any comments made on the detailed content of that document. The council should, therefore, abide by the programme set out in the LDS and deal with this matter in the appropriate manner through the statutory procedures.

Yours faithfully,

Pete Errington

Regional Policy Manager South East

Home Builders Federation

cc. David Paine - GOSE

